Minutes
Joint Municipal Action Committee 
Friday, January 15, 2021
8:00 a.m. – 9:00 a.m.
Remote meeting via Zoom 

CALL TO ORDER

                              Chair Elizabeth Bonbright called the meeting to order at 8:01 a.m.
ROLL CALL - JMAC COMMITTEE

Elizabeth Bonbright, Chair, Tacoma Public Schools
Kristina Walker, Vice-Chair, City of Tacoma 

Andrea Smith, Metro Parks Tacoma
Tim Reid, Metro Parks Tacoma
Keith Blocker, City of Tacoma
Deanna Keller, Port of Tacoma 

Ryan Mello, Pierce County 

Korey Strozier, Tacoma Public Schools 

GUESTS IN ATTENDANCE

Peter Mayer, Deputy Executive Director, Metro Parks Tacoma


Josh Garcia, Deputy Superintendent, Tacoma Public Schools


Sally Perkins, Practical Solutions

Evan Koepfler, Council Assistant, Pierce County Council

Nick Bayard, Office of Equity and Human Rights, City of Tacoma


Jeff Robinson, Director, Community and Economic Development, City of Tacoma


Chrisy Vindivich, Office Manager, Community & Economic Development, City of Tacoma

Alexandra Mather, Gov’t and Community Relations, Pierce Transit 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA

It was moved and seconded that the agenda be approved; passed unanimously.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

It was moved and seconded that the minutes of December 11th, 2020 be approved; passed unanimously.
AGENDA ITEMS
Introductions of JMAC members and guests.  
The 2021 JMAC Chair is Elizabeth Bonbright, Tacoma Public School Board, and the role of Vice Chair is Kristina Walker, City of Tacoma Council. 
There are two new JMAC members this year replacing Pierce County Council Member, Connie Ladenburg and Tacoma Public School Board Member, Andrea Cobb.  The first new member is Director, Korey Strozier from the Tacoma Public School Board.  The second new member is Ryan Mello with the Pierce County Council.  Both members gave an introduction and shared their background with the committee.  Also, please note that we have reached out to the Puyallup Tribe of Indians to invite and encourage them to re-engage in their participation with the JMAC.
1) RFP Update – Peter Mayer, Metro Parks

Peter Mayer with Metro Parks Tacoma walked the members through the process of putting out the RFP, results of the RFP, and what's happened thus far.  Please see attached presentation.
We're all committed to becoming a more anti-racist community, and a number of organizations represented by JMAC have made a formal, public statement in light of the social and racial unrest that we experienced not only in our community but regionally, statewide and nationally.  We recognize there is much work to be done to address the long held disparities in our community.  JMAC members recognized an opportunity to try to better coordinate with each agency on our respective efforts, and that led to this body of work and RFP we are discussing today.  It's about seeking some outside expertise to help facilitate discussions within our community, and to begin to develop a framework for how we may not only deal with today's challenges/opportunities, but to develop a process for how we might move forward in addressing them.  The collective power that the JMAC represents in the community to develop a system for sustainability as we move forward together by leading and engaging in the community is what we all desire. 
There are 2 Phases in this proposal.  The first phase includes community interviews and workshops, structural governance, strengthening community health and safety, and identifying pilot projects.  Phase two consists of the creation of an asset map and ecosystem assessment, as well as understanding the gaps and overlaps.  The two phases would be scheduled between now and early February.  This starts with a charter team and having a half-day chartering workshop around the month of June 2021. 

The project will then culminate in June with a full-day “Immersion Summit” where the work that is identified in the earlier phases will be illuminated and presented visually, as well as holding discussions about strengths, weaknesses and identified opportunities.  We will also recognize the strategic issues that are critical for us to move forward, and how we might address them going forward that would lead to action-oriented deliverables.

Immediate next steps in the next 30 to 60 days is really getting the contract details finalized and continuing the reference checks.  I have engaged in discussions with the Principal of the firm and reached out to one of his associates to conduct reference/background checks from prior clients to get a better understanding of how those processes worked in other projects.  
Council Member Walker- Can you clarify the difference between the Charter team and the Staff Led (support) team. And is this work planning to be completed remotely/via Zoom?
Peter Mayer-   The makeup of the different teams still needs to be determined.  Part of the conversation is how we all envision these teams.  We also want to have conversations with the consultant to see what they envision to be critical components of participants on that Charter team.  We may want to start with a smaller group and then broaden out, or do we want to start with a bigger group from the beginning.  

Much of the work in this proposal is very doable remotely for the consultant, and they have been engaged in virtual environments for much of their work in facilitating dialogs.  Ideally, we all are hoping that the June Summit cumulative event would be in person because it's so much more powerful to do this face to face.

We're looking to do 3 things at this meeting: 

1. Get your endorsement to move forward with the consultant, Rainforest Strategies; 

2. Endorse the overall project budget of $30,000; 

3. Authorize the execution of the contract with the proposed scope. 
Comments from Steering committee or other attendees:
Nick Bayard-  I am disappointed that there were not local respondents to this RFP, and it seems that the response that was received in general did not have a clear equity focus.  I feel this is not going to be an anti-racist project.  I don't know if it had to do with the kind of outreach we provided for the RFP or if there could have been a different way to engage our local community members who could also do this work.  Perhaps it had to do with the funding level.  The City of Tacoma wants to support the project the way that the JMAC wants to move forward, and we'll do our best to be supportive of building that equity lens into it, but I just felt it would be remiss to leave that observation out of this discussion.

Director Bonbright-  That is a good point.  However, I disagree that it doesn't have an equity lens.  I think both of the Principals that we'd be working with have extensive experience in that area, and I think that they build that in as part of the inclusive model to assist in seeking a lot of different voices.  We can also build into it whatever level of equity we want, which was always our intention with the Principals.  This RFP is just the beginning.  We're not deciding on projects through this work.  We're getting our new, common language from which we can work from, and how we can communicate with each other in a different kind of way.  We're also learning about how we're going to manage ourselves as JMAC, and we're getting community input.  Ultimately after six months, what we do with the information we obtain from this effort, and how we move it forward can be a hundred percent a local decision with this new, shared framework in mind.  This work is about how we think and how we work together.  

Peter Mayer-  CM Walker and Commissioner Keller initiated some discussion as part of the steering committee around the JEDI (Justice Equity Diversity Inclusion) work and assuring that it is a key part of this project.  The Consultants gave a number of specific examples of where they've really taken a deeper dive around racial equity and health equity across the public and private sector.  
Deputy Mayor Blocker-   I was okay with this organization personally because when reading through their past work, it seemed to me that justice, equity, diversity and inclusion was an essential part of the work they do.  Let's get something going, and we could direct the process as we go along.  I hope that during the next part of this process, Nick will be included so he could bring his perspective to the table as we work with these consultants.  This is the first time JMAC has come together in this way to try to address issues around equity, inclusion, justice, and trying to address disparities.  That excites me to see us come together in this way and make a commitment to do this kind of work.  I'm looking forward to the final work product, and it's my hope that we improve the processes as we go along, as needed.

Josh Garcia-   I’d like to offer a few perspectives.  If this project doesn't include what we want regarding our equity, inclusion and justice goals, it won't be the fault of the facilitator.  It will be our fault.  I really struggle with the idea of any facilitator coming in and being a social justice savior.  I have complete confidence in this program.  As elected officials, you do this work on a daily basis.  This is why you are in office.  I have no fear that you won't bring that equity lens to this project.  I would push on all of us to try to develop inclusion goals in our construction and other projects, and it is not something that's done just by the words of an RFP.  It is heavy lifting.  There have to be actual work plans and accountability to make it happen.  So if JMAC wants to include access to more local businesses in this work in the future, then there's probably a separate work group that has to look at what are the institutional barriers for them to have respond to RFPs.  I feel very good about the leadership that is going to carry the work of this RFP into fruition, and I think you're in a good place now to move forward.  
Jeff Robinson-  As a manager of a some staff that probably will need to do some upfront work for this project, if we can find out as early on as possible what types of studies and reports that the consultants want to have compiled for them, that would be really helpful, so we can hit the ground running in the short-term.  

Director Bonbright-   That's a great point.  We will add that to Peter's list of things to ask. 
Before us we have the RFP to endorse this proposal pending the completion of a satisfactory background and reference check which is underway.  Do we motion to approve?  The RFP proposal was moved and seconded; and passed unanimously.  

The steering committee originally approved $25,000 for the RFP budget, and we raised it to $30,000 because we added a piece of work around our own governance.  I think we should just authorize the full amount of 30,000 because if we have an in-person event, and we have to bring the consultant out, there's cost of putting that event together.  Do I have a motion for the budget of $30,000?  It was moved and seconded that the budget be approved; passed unanimously.

Congratulations everyone!  We have a new project for 2021.  I'm very excited. Thank you all for your hard work.  

Discussion of adding additional JMAC members in 2021- 
Do we need to bring additional people into the fold who we want to start engaging with this year?
Commissioner Andrea Smith-  Well, I think we can have the conversation with Rainforest on what they envision the Charter committee to look like.  Then once you have that question answered, I think the discussion is more appropriate with this group.

Director Bonbright-   Good idea.  If there's no other thoughts on that, we'll push that forward to another JMAC meeting after speaking with the consultant. 
I also want to share that Councilmember Walker and I are going to be having conversations every month prior to the JMAC meeting to set the agenda and to talk about how we want to keep this work moving forward while also doing other work that's important to us along the way.  JMAC agendas will be action-oriented.  We’re going to start with project updates, and then talk a little bit about how this RFP is going.  Then for the quarterly the meetings where we have a report from the CEOs, we would continue to do the report outs after the project updates so the CEOs can hear the updates as well.  Perhaps the CEOs can focus on critical issues rather than just reporting back on what's been going on at each agency.  Does that sound good to folks?  Feel free to email Councilmember Walker and me, and we can have that offline conversation if you have other thoughts.

Also, the quarterly meeting is a 90-minute meeting rather than one hour.  We were talking about extending all monthly meetings to 90 minutes in order to have enough time for all agenda items.  All JMAC members approved this starting in February 2021.
Thank you everyone, especially Peter for all you do for this project.  And again, welcome new members Mello and Strozier to the team.  You're joining at just the right time to dive into this really exciting project.  
DISCUSSION OF MUTUAL INTERESTS AND CONCERNS/FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER 

N/A
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS – February 12, 2021
· JMAC Collaborative Project Update
· CEO Quarterly Reports

· Critical Policy Issues & Events

· Discussion of Mutual Interests and Concerns/For the Good of the Order
SETTING OF FUTURE MEETING AGENDAS 

· March 12, 2021 Regular Meeting

· April 9, 2021 Regular Meeting

· May 14, 2021 Quarterly Meeting

NEXT MEETING 
The next meeting will be held on Friday, February 12, 2021 from 8:00 – 9:30 a.m. via remote call in on ZOOM.

ADJOURNMENT
The meeting was adjourned at 9:04 a.m.[image: image1.png]
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